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BRIDGEPORT BOARD OF EDUCATION 

AGENDA OF REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING 
_____________________ 

 
Monday, May 24, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.  

Microsoft Teams Live Broadcast Event 
Bridgeport, CT 

 
1. Call to Order  
2. Pledge of Allegiance  
3. Roll Call  
4. Public Comment (Agenda Items Only) 
5. Approval of Board Minutes  

a) May 3, 2021 Special Meeting 

b) May 6, 2021 Special Meeting 

c) May 10, 2021 Regular 

6. Chairman’s Report  
7. Committee Reports/Referrals   

a) Ad-Hoc Districtwide Branding Initiative 

b) Contracts Committee 

c) Educational Diversity, Equity and Inclusion 

d) Facilities 

e) Finance 

f) Governance 

g) Personnel 

h) Students and Families 

i) Teaching and Learning 

8. Superintendent’s Report  
a) General Report 

b) COVID-19 Update 

9. Old Business – None to be Transacted 
10. New Business 

a) Discussion and Possible Approval of Contracts for Temporary Non-Certified Staff Services for the Period 
of July 1, 2021 to June 30, 2024 with the Following Providers; Kelly Services, Inc., Global Solutions 
Group Inc., and Midtown Personnel, Inc., d/b/a The Midtown Group 

b) Discussion and Possible Approval to Issue Solicitation of Bids for Food & Nutrition Items for the 2021-
2022 School Year 

c) Discussion and Possible Referral to the Full Board to Approve Second Amendment of the Professional 
Services Agreement with The University School for Expelled Student Educational Services 

11. Adjourn 
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Monday, May 3, 2021 
  
MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING OF THE 
BRIDGEPORT BOARD OF EDUCATION, held May 3, 2021, 
by video conference call, Bridgeport, Connecticut. 
  
The meeting was called to order at 6:45 p.m. Present were 
members Chair John Weldon, Vice Chair Bobbi Brown, 
Secretary Joseph Lombard, Joe Sokolovic, Sosimo Fabian, 
Chris Taylor, Albert Benejan, and Sybil Allen.  
 
Supt. Michael J. Testani was present. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic moved to consider Item 2 prior to Item 1. The 
motion was seconded by Ms. Brown and unanimously 
approved. 
 
The next agenda item was on possible action concerning 
adoption of the hearing officer’s recommendation regarding 
Gladys Walker-Jones. Atty. Susan Nelson of Gesmonde, 
Pietrosimone & Sprignari, representing the union for Ms. 
Walker-Jones, was present, along with Atty. Floyd Dugas of 
Berchem Moses for the district.  Mr. Weldon said the item 
qualified or executive session. 
 
In response to an inquiry, Atty Nelson said her client had not 
shared whether she was requesting the discussion be held 
in public. Atty, Dugas noted the employee has the right to 
affirmatively object to an executive session.   
 
There was a brief delay; Ms. Nelson said she would attempt 
to contact her client.  She was unable to connect to her.   
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In response to a question about delaying the hearing, Atty. 
Dugas said a written decision was required by May 8th.  He 
said he did not believe Atty. Nelson could legally request an 
executive session under FOIA. He said if we don’t hear from 
Ms. Walker-Jones we’ll have to proceed in public session. 
 
Mr. Weldon noted the board members had received a 
document on the matter. He asked Atty. Dugas to provide an 
overview of the situation.    
 
Atty. Dugas said the matter was to consider termination of 
Ms. Walker-Jones, who was a principal in the district.  He 
said this is not a procedure under the collective bargaining 
agreement, but is governed by Connecticut General 
Statutes, 10-151, also known as the Teacher Tenure Act. 
The process is the superintendent notifies the employee of 
the consideration of the termination. He said, in May 2020 
Supt. Testani notified Ms. Walker-Jones that her termination 
was under consideration. Ms. Walker-Jones neglected to 
request a hearing, however, a restart of the process 
occurred at the beginning of this school year. 
 
Atty. Dugas said the employee has a choice to ask for a 
hearing before the board or before an independent hearing 
officer.  Ms. Walker-Jones requested  before a hearing 
officer, Atty.  Gerald Weiner.  A number of hearings were 
held and each side gets to present evidence and testimony.  
The hearing officer then makes findings of fact and a 
recommendation is made on what to do with the employee. 
He said  the board must accept the findings of fact according 
to a Connecticut Supreme Court case, however, the board 
does not have to accept the hearing officer’s 
recommendation. 
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Atty. Dugas said there were multiple days of hearing, along 
with extensive medical documentation spanning ten years.  
He said the medical situation goes back to January 2011 
when the employee slipped on ice.  He said he would not get 
into any diagnosis, but she was out of work for a few months 
and returned to work in April of 2011. He described further 
medical issues up to 2016, including absences and 
restrictions to sedentary work.   
 
Atty. Dugas described a functional capacity test in March 
2017, which included restrictions on lifting and being unable 
to care for her own grandchildren.  He added there was a 
parallel workers’ compensation case going on.    
 
Atty. Dugas said there was an independent medical 
examination in June of 2017 in which the doctor found it 
extraordinary that someone would still be having symptoms 
almost six and a half years from the date of the injury. The 
employee returned to part-time work in August 2017. He said 
the testimony of the superintendent was being a school 
principal is up to a twelve-hour job per day, while she was 
only capable of working four fours. The district agreed to hire 
another part-time principal who basically did half her job for 
her, which continued for about a year and a half. 
 
Atty. Dugas described another fall in January 2019 resulting 
in injuries, which was the last time the employee worked for 
the district. In a deposition, her doctor indicated he did not 
see her ever being able to do her job as a principal.   
 
In May 2020, after the superintendent sent the first 
notification that he was considering termination, her doctor 
subsequently indicated she was able to work with restrictions 
which were described.  
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Atty. Dugas said the district paid the employee for 194 days 
of complete absence and for 406 days of part-time work.  
During the last ten years, she has averaged 44 days of 
absence per year, although there were some years with little 
or no absences.  He said according to her doctor she is not 
cured and she will likely not be cured. He said the findings of 
fact indicate she has fallen no less than three times and has 
some balance issues.  
 
Atty. Dugas said the hearing officer recommended 
termination given the facts. He noted the superintendent 
testified that being a principal is not an easy job and it 
requires long hours, with a need to be visible and mobile. 
Atty. Dugas said he had never seen a case like this go on for 
this length.  
 
Atty. Dugas encouraged the board to adopt the 
recommendations of the hearing officer. He said the district 
had been more than patient with the employee. He said she 
could not do the job anymore and it was time to move on 
and permanently fill her spot. 
 
Atty. Nelson said Ms. Walker-Jones worked for a number of 
years before 2011 when she did not have attendance issues, 
and she did not want the impression left that Ms. Walker-
Jones was trying to take advantage of the system in some 
way.  
 
Atty. Nelson said we were looking for an opportunity for her 
to try to return to work because she was improved. She said 
the next step for her may be applying for retirement in 
connection with disability.  She said she had no information 
on the workers’ compensation case. 
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Atty. Nelson said she objected to termination in punishment 
because it was an unfortunate situation. 
 
Mr. Weldon said this has no bearing on her performance and 
is not about punishment. He said there may be other 
alternatives for her in employment with less demands and 
with disability resources.   
 
Mr. Benejan said he believed Supt. Testani followed the 
protocol very well. In response to a question, Supt. Testani 
said the district spent close to $150,000 for the days she 
worked part-time.  
 
In response to a question, Atty, Dugas said she was 
originally hurt on district or city property. He said he was not 
aware if Supt. Aresta Johnson took action on Ms. Walker-
Jones.  He said she does not have a doctor’s release saying 
that she can return to full active duty. He said he did not look 
at her employment evaluations over the twenty years she 
has been in the district. 
 
Mr. Taylor said if she was exemplary employee it was a 
monumental pivot point for him in a decision. He said he 
would like to hear from Ms. Walker-Jones and he was not 
prepared to terminate. He suggested a probationary period if 
medically cleared for full duty. 
 
Dr. Fabian said he would like to see a possible termination 
demonstrate our gratitude for the many years of good 
services that she gave us. He said he would like to see an 
amicable resolution, without the whiff of punishment. 
 
Atty, Dugas said the HR department could help her get in 
touch with the appropriate person at the state regarding 
disability components to the teacher’s pension. He added 
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there were multiple attempts to reach a resolution of the 
case with Atty. Gesmonde.   
 
Supt. Testani said the union has support for its members. He 
said he knows this case on both ends and there have been 
numerous attempts over the years at counseling and advice, 
which fell on deaf ears.  He said we were left with no other 
choice but separation. Attempts were made to separate on 
an amicable and transitioning approach. He said the doctor’s 
restrictions that were proposed were beyond any normal 
accommodations and unrealistic. 
 
Mr. Weldon said this was simply about the physical ability of 
the employee to do the work that’s expected.  Dr. Fabian 
asked if the employee is open to entering into an agreement 
given where we are now. Atty. Nelson said she would 
recommend that her client avail herself of the disability 
process, but she was not aware of the timing. 
 
Supt. Testani said the collective bargaining unit has tried on 
multiple occasions to guide the employee, but the advice 
was not received well.  
 
In response to a question, Atty, Dugas said the city’s 
independent medical examiner did not believe the diagnosis 
of the employee’s doctor. He said the workers’ comp case is 
still pending after ten years, and she was being paid out of 
the workers’ comp fund. When this proceeding started, she 
was put back on regular pay. He said there was no claim 
that she did not fall on the ice. He said he believed the fall off 
the chair was in controversy.   
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani said the restrictions 
in the doctor’s letter included the need for frequent breaks 
and to be close to a bathroom at all times. He said he 
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believed that was a setup for failure if she cannot return with 
a clean bill of health. He said during the 16 months the 
employee was out of work claiming physical ailments there 
were photographs from a private investigator that 
contradicted the claims. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic asked why the photos were not provided to the 
board. The superintendent said there were three days of 
proceedings before a hearing officer, which resulted in 19 
pages of findings.    
 
Mr. Weldon said the question ultimately is if the employee 
can do the job and the tasks that are required of her, and if 
the answer is no, then for the needs of the district and her 
own safety it is not a relationship that can continue. The 
superintendent said the employee chose going in front of the 
hearing officer, not the board. He said it would be 
counterproductive for the board to step in after she chose 
the venue and there should not be a do-over. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said he was gathering information in order to 
make his decision. He read a functional capacity evaluation 
that was performed located in the documents provided. He 
said the evaluation would seem to rule out a person in a 
wheelchair working for the district.  Atty. Dugas said if such a 
person had never missed a day of work it would be a 
different conversation, but the employee has missed the 
equivalent of two complete years over ten years.   
 
Supt. Testani said there is a teacher in the district who is 
paralyzed from neck down and has only missed about ten 
workdays in twenty years, while doing an exceptional job.   
 
Mr. Weldon said this situation was that the employee can’t 
do the job on a fulltime basis. Mr. Sokolovic said the 
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employee was put in this situation due to two accidents while 
in the performance of her duties and she had not been given 
reasonable accommodations. 
 
In response to a question, the superintendent said the 
employee had been moved to different schools and been 
offered the ability to move, but every attempt has been 
turned down. He said when someone doesn’t want to listen 
to the advice and guidance of everyone involved, this is 
where you end up. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic asked if she could be offered sedentary  
administrative work. Supt. Testani said that would paying 
someone $140,000 to do paperwork. Mr. Sokolovic said he 
did not want to be a district that already had recruitment 
problems and that tosses persons to the curb. He said he 
was leaning towards not terminating. 
 
Mr. Weldon said over the last ten years various 
accommodations have been provided and offered, which 
were declined. He said at some point we have to say we’ve 
done everything we can, and the best option is to apply for 
disability benefits. 
 
Dr. Fabian said Mr. Sokolovic is not far from where we need 
to be. He said he was ready to vote, but the best way to do 
this is to give Atty. Nelson time to talk to her client.  Her 
client could decide to leave in an amicable fashion or the 
board has to vote.   
 
Atty. Dugas said the written decision had to be issued in five 
days. There was a discussion of the scheduling 
considerations and availability. May 6th was selected as the 
potential date. 
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Dr. Fabian said he believed the delay was to give the 
employee the opportunity to resign, and if not, he would vote 
for termination. The superintendent suggested the board 
vote tonight to terminate unless a resignation letter is 
received by Wednesday. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said he was uncomfortable with the ultimatum. 
Mr. Weldon said resignation would remove the stigma of a 
termination. Mr. Sokolovic suggested she be offered an 
administrative position such as a principal on special 
assignment. 
 
In response to a comment, Atty. Dugas said the board 
should not assume there is no issue about mental and 
cognitive consideration. The superintendent said he would 
not feel comfortable bringing her back under any 
circumstances as an administrator. Dr. Fabian said neither 
the law or common sense requires the district to create a 
position, and the employee has to perform the essential 
functions of the job.   
 
Mr. Taylor said Dr. Fabian had come up with a brilliant 
solution to the quagmire. He urged the board vote now as 
recommended by the superintendent so the board does not 
have to reconvene. 
 
In response to a question, Atty. Dugas said the provisions of 
ADA were offered to the employee. He said the ten years of 
the workers’ comp case was the longest he had heard of in 
35 years of practicing law in this area.   
 
Mr. Benejan said the employee should go out with disability, 
not termination. Atty. Dugas said nothing about termination 
would stop her from being able to apply for a disability 
pension. He said one reason the matter took so long is 
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because the district does not throw people out on the street 
the minute an employee has an absentee problem. He said it 
was a complicated case on many levels. 
 
In response to a question, Denise Altro-Dixon, director of 
human resources, said when dealing with workers’ comp 
and injuries it takes it out of the regular work rules and 
policies and procedures, but attendance and inability to 
perform basic job duties tie in. She had these factors added 
to the hearing officer’s conclusions.  
 
Mr. Benejan said he agreed with the superintendent and the 
money should not be spent. He said the employee will be 
much better off with disability. 
 
Supt. Testani said the district only had an obligation to pay 
the difference in workers’ comp for time off for six months 
after the injury, not ten years. He said the district paid and 
paid and paid, and has done more than enough. He said she 
will do very well applying to the state teacher retirement 
disability, which will pay a significant portion of salary until 
she’s eligible to retire.  The years on disability count towards 
the pension. 
 
Mr. Weldon said there are two potential motions.  Dr. Fabian 
said the motions would be irrelevant if we get the resignation 
letter. He suggested a motion giving the employee two days 
to resign or to be terminated.  He said he was taking Atty. 
Nelson at her word that she is recommending a similar 
course, but that is up to the client to accept or not. Atty. 
Nelson said that was fair and said she appreciated the 
choice being given to her client. 
 
Mr. Weldon moved “to postpone this meeting to continue on 
Thursday, May 7th, at 7:00 p.m.”  Mr. Taylor seconded the 
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motion, which was approved by a 7-0 vote.  Voting in favor 
were members Allen, Weldon, Taylor, Fabian, Brown, 
Lombard, and Benejan. Mr. Sokolovic abstained. 
 
Mr. Weldon said Atty. Nelson if communicates a decision by 
the close of business on May 6th the board will not proceed 
any further with this.  Atty. Nelson thanked the board. 
 
The next agenda item was discussion and possible action 
regarding a new employment agreement with Michael J. 
Testani, which qualifies for executive session. 
 
Supt. Testani said he was not requiring the matter be held in 
public. 
 
In response to a question, Atty, Dugas said under the statute 
there cannot be an employment agreement for more than 
three years. Typically what is done is a new contract is 
created for three years and the prior one is null and void. 
 
Mr. Weldon said there is not a new contract; the issue will be 
discussed. Mr. Taylor said the agenda item was misleading 
to the general public. Mr. Weldon said any action will be 
decided by the board. 
 
Mr. Weldon said there is an existing agreement, which would 
be the basis, and any changes will be discussed.  
 
Mr. Sokolovic noted Supt. Testani was appointed by a 6-3 
vote. He said the contract called for an interim evaluation in 
January 2020 and at the end of the 2019-20 school year, 
neither of which happened. On January 6, 2020, the board 
was given a survey to rate the superintendent. He said he 
had been given longer surveys from Uber Eats to rate 
restaurants, but this was enough to offer the superintendent 
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a contract for three years, without negotiation and without a 
single board member reading the contract they approved.  
The contract was approved by a 7-2 vote. He said he was 
one of the members voting no. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said there was debate on the residency clause 
in the contract, which was ultimately included.   
 
Mr. Sokolovic said in the almost two years since Mr. Testani 
was hired as acting superintendent there still is no evaluation 
to date on which to base a rationale for a contract extension. 
He said the special meeting prohibits public input on the 
board’s most important function. He noted the current 
contract does not expire for two years, in 2023. He said 
there is no rush. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said consideration should be contingent on an 
evaluation from the board and Mr. Testani establishing 
residency in the city as called for in the contract. He said he 
will be voting no for the third time due to the lack of data and 
a lack of transparency.  He said the board was doing a 
disservice to the public and the superintendent by doing 
things in this manner. He asked the superintendent to 
withdraw his request.   
 
Supt. Testani suggested moving to the executive session so 
he can respond.  Dr. Fabian said he agreed with the request 
and said he was strongly in support of granting an extension 
for the superintendent’s remarkable service.  He 
commended Supt. Testani for his ability to work with the 
board and parents. He described Mr. Sokolovic’s comments 
as a type of election speech. He said he was here today to 
reward the superintendent for what he has done for our 
students. 
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Mr.  Benejan seconded the motion. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said he wanted to respond to a personal 
attack by Dr. Fabian, who shows up every once in a while.  
 
Mr. Weldon said the motion was to go into executive session 
to discuss a new contract with Supt. Testani.  Mr. Sokolovic 
said it was political to go into executive session, and the 
matter could be handled in public just as the last agenda 
item was. He said he was always willing to say what he had 
to say in public. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic moved to amend to go into executive session 
to discuss only the extension of Supt. Testani’s contract. Mr. 
Weldon said that would be fundamentally changing the 
agenda item.   
 
Mr. Sokolovic said there is no rush because the contract 
does expire until 2023.  He said there was no harm in 
waiting until an evaluation. 
 
The motion to go into executive session was defeated by a 
5-3 vote. Voting in opposition were members Taylor, 
Benejan, Sokolovic, Brown, and  Allen. Voting in favor were 
members Fabian, Weldon and Lombard. 
 
Mr. Weldon said he had observed combative dialogue and 
urged the board member step back and try to be 
professional.  He said according to the superintendent’s 
contract he is permitted to make the request to consider a 
new agreement.   
 
Mr. Sokolovic requested the contract be displayed on the 
screen.  
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Supt. Testani said the contract indicates prior to the end of 
the first year of the three-year agreement the board, at the 
request of the superintendent, may vote for a new 
agreement prior to the end of the first year.  He said the 
rationale behind this is you cannot go into in the second year 
of a contract without sending a message to the district that 
there’s a commitment level to the leadership. He said 
Bridgeport has had five superintendents over the last ten 
years and said this has affected the stability and climate and 
culture of the district, which impacts the level of teaching and 
learning. He said consistent leadership and longevity will 
allow me and the board to implement positive and 
meaningful changes. He said if the contract is not extended, 
it will send a clear message to the entire staff that what I am 
asking them to do may not last.  He said we cannot continue 
on this revolving door of leadership.   
 
Supt. Testani asked if he should continue or if there should 
be another meeting. Mr. Sokolovic moved to postpone the 
matter.   
 
The superintendent said without consistent leadership and 
commitment to the school community we cannot move 
forward with positive change and outcomes for our kids. He 
said the evaluation done separately will allow the board to 
give me targeted areas to focus on, while showing growth 
and improvement.   
 
Supt. Testani said we have gone through 14 months of a 
worldwide pandemic and the district has provided more in-
person learning and support to students of any district in the 
state. He said New Haven and Hartford have not been close, 
even though we are the most underfunded district in the 
state.  He said the district had received accolades from the 
state and from the U.S. Secretary of Education.  He said 
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he’d like to think we’ve been able to accomplish so much 
because of his leadership.   
 
The superintendent said other districts hire interim 
superintendents and within a couple of months they often 
them a contract because it is hard to find high-qualified 
leaders in this area. He said he would not apologize for what 
happened over a year. He said he was confident in what 
we’re doing as a district, and working with the support of the 
board. He said he is basing his request on 20,000 students, 
3,000 staff members, and the rest of the Bridgeport 
community who have recognized what we have had to 
accomplish is monumental.  He said, if that is not enough, I 
don’t know what else I can. 
 
Dr. Fabian said the superintendent highlighted why the 
board should take action.  
 
Mr. Weldon said the meeting went sideways before he could 
ask the superintendent if there was anything in the 
agreement he wanted to discuss.  He added that Mr. Testani 
was offended.   
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani said the only reason 
he wanted to go into executive session was for the need to 
have a professional conversation. He said now the 
comments would be in the newspaper and the social media, 
which hurts his reputation.  He said he is not a politician, but 
an employee of the board, and he believed he had done a 
good job in the community where he was born and raised. 
He said he had been here for almost fifty years. He said he 
was offended. He said he had been disrespected, despite 
showing respect to every board member at all times, and 
given 110 percent, without missing one day in the office 
since the closing on March 12th, because this is where he 
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needed to be.  He said he sneaked into the building when it 
was closed to work. 
 
Supt. Testani said enough is enough, and the district needs 
consistent leadership in order to grow, and someone who 
won’t run away with years left on their contract. He said he 
wanted to be here.   
 
Dr. Fabian urged narrowing the issue to what is on the table. 
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani said, besides the 
term of the contract, he was requesting that upon favorable 
evaluation there is a percentage increase to his annuity 
contribution each year and an extension of the time to 
establish residency.  He said he did not see the harm on the 
residency given there is no real rationale as to why someone 
who lives five minutes away from the office wouldn’t be 
afforded more time. 
 
Mr. Weldon questioned the need for the residency 
requirement. The superintendent said he did not see why it 
was required to do his job. He said he found the body 
language of some board members disrespectful. He said he 
was requesting more time and a financial accommodation if 
there was going to be a residency requirement. 
 
Mr. Weldon said he had never seen a specific requirement 
as to where you live and relocation costs are typically 
included in contracts such as this.  He said he did not see a 
business value to the superintendent moving within the city 
limits. 
 
Mr. Taylor asked why Dr. Johnson had to move to 
Bridgeport.  Mr. Weldon said he did not make her move to 
Bridgeport;  he said Mr. Bradley did that.   
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Mr. Taylor said Dr. Johnson had to move from Waterbury to 
Bridgeport and Supt. Testani, who does a fabulous job and 
is a great superintendent, has not honored the contract to 
establish residency in Bridgeport. Mr. Taylor said he does 
not negotiate after a contract is signed. He said the board 
did not provide any stipend for Dr. Johnson to move, which 
led him to believe the board was favoring a white male over 
a black female. He said he would support a pay raise of 
$35,000 a year for the phenomenal work by Supt. Testani, 
but the residency says it all. 
 
Mr. Weldon said Dr. Johnson negotiated her contract with 
her attorney and made her own choices.   
 
Supt. Testani said he did agree to the residency provision 
and if there is a new three-year contract, there doesn’t need 
to be a stipend, and he would request a percentage salary 
increase, since the salary has remained the same for four 
years now.  He noted the salary is not competitive with 
comparable surrounding districts such as Stamford.  
 
In response to a question, the superintendent said he had 
been looking for a residence and he would withdraw the 
request for an extension of time.   
 
Mr. Taylor he supported an extra $35,000, not the annuity 
increase. He said Mr. Testani is one of the hardest working 
people he knows and he supports him one hundred percent.  
He said he would like to see better relations with Local 1522. 
 
Mr. Weldon asked about the definition of residency. He 
asked if an apartment that stays empties qualifies.  Mr. 
Taylor said he didn’t care if he lives in a shopping cart. Mr. 
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Weldon said there have been embarrassing circumstances 
where people do or don’t live.   
 
Supt. Testani said he would not rent a room in a rooming 
house.   
 
Dr. Fabian said he was excited to talk about the positivity 
and the positive outcomes that the superintendent has 
brought to the district, and it was unbelievable where we are. 
Mr. Weldon said it was because one or two persons have a 
fixation with residency.   
 
Mr. Benejan said he did not support executive session 
because we have nothing to hide.  He said he had been 
friends with Mr. Testani for almost twenty years, but he does 
not mix friendship with business. He said the superintendent 
was doing an amazing job, even though he did things Mr. 
Benejan was not happy with. He said he would love to Mr. 
Testani stay in Bridgeport. He said the past was done and 
the board should talk about the present. He said it was a 
shame we had to go through this. 
 
Ms. Brown said she believed Mr. Testani has done an 
amazing job and will continue to do so.  She said the board 
had a responsibility to makes the public aware of what is 
going on. She said this was not politics, but keeping the 
board accountable. She noted the behavior displayed here 
impacts how people view the board. She said what is in the 
contract should be honored. 
 
Dr. Fabian said he had seen first-hand the impact of good 
leadership and said he understood the importance of stability 
in leadership. He said students and parents would benefit 
from someone who openly states they want to be here 
because they’re engrained in the community. He said he did 
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not believe a residency requirement is essential for 
commitment to the community. He said the way the meeting 
has gone has been less than inspirational and does not 
show the gratitude that the superintendent deserves. He said 
as a former educator he believed Mr. Testani was the right 
person and supported an extension and a dialogue about the 
other issues. He said the superintendent had the patience of 
a saint to work with this board. 
 
Mr. Weldon said everybody seemed to agree they wanted 
Mr. Testani around for at least the next three years, with the 
other elements aside.   
 
Mr. Sokolovic said he did not believe he said anything 
offensive to Mr. Testani and said he did not say anything 
about the superintendent’s job performance.  He said the 
board members who praised the superintendent’s 
performance did not point to data.  He said he did not want 
to rush a contract that does not expire until 2023. If the 
process was delayed four months, there would still be a 
continuity and possibly the full support of the board. He said 
his only concern was the board process.  
 
Mr. Weldon said the contract indicates this kind of thing 
happens in the first year and the window closes on July 1.   
 
Supt. Testani said he requested this after heavy consultation 
with current, former, and retired superintendents from all 
over the state.  He said the extension and the evaluation do 
not go hand in hand.  Unless you feel there is something 
egregious going on, evaluation is for professional growth and 
development, not to hold onto your job or not. He said the 
extension is a strong statement and a vote of confidence for 
leadership. He said this is how it’s done all over. He said he 
did not understand the reluctance in Bridgeport that if there 
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is nothing to hide and you believe strongly in what we’re 
doing in the district of being proud to say it. 
 
The superintendent said he did not need an evaluation to 
show he believed in employees in the district. The evaluation 
is for professional growth. He said the board needs to 
provide him with feedback. He said he would not be giving 
the board a thick binder to tell everything he’s done because 
that’s not how it works in other districts. He said he will 
provide information and self-reflection, but the process is 
about growth. 
 
Supt. Testani said he had thick skin and the public meeting 
was fine because he has nothing to hide, but what happened 
was what he expected.  \He said no one comes out looking 
good from what happened, and the one who is going to get 
all the comments is himself. He said people were tired of 
seeing the face of the district treated in an inappropriate, 
disrespectful manner for the sake of constituents. He said 
the constituents here are children. He said the well-being of 
children comes first, and we all need to understand that. 
 
The superintendent said maybe he wears his heart on his 
sleeve too much, but not to be supported after all  of this one 
hundred percent is a smack in the face. 
 
Mr. Taylor said he believed everyone supported the 
superintendent, but his only objection was the residency 
requirement. He said no one has a problem with the 
superintendent’s performance.   
 
Dr. Fabian suggested extending the contract.  Mr. Taylor 
said he would not extend a contract that hasn’t been 
honored yet. 
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Mr. Weldon said he believed Mr. Testani gets upset at what 
is almost extortionist in nature.  Mr. Taylor said this board 
made Dr. Johnson uproot from Waterbury and the contract 
had to be honored. Mr. Weldon said he did not want him to 
have to set up a faux residency, and also asked if it did not 
take place, if would the board fire Mr. Testani.  
 
Mr. Benejan asked if all staff had to move to Bridgeport. Mr. 
Taylor said those staff members did not sign a contract.   
 
Mr. Weldon suggested a vote on each of the items under 
discussion. 
 
Mr. Weldon suggested a motion be moved to enter into a 
new employment agreement with Michael Testani, with a 
start and end date of July 1, 2021, to June 30, 2024. Mr. 
Taylor said it was not fair to the board since it was 9:00 
o’clock at night.  He said Mr. Weldon was absolutely corrupt. 
 
Dr. Fabian moved “to give a new agreement with a three-
year period starting July 1st.”  The motion was seconded by 
Mr. Lombard.   
 
The motion was approved by a 6-2 vote. Voting in favor were 
members Benejan, Brown,  Fabian, Allen, Weldon, and 
Lombard.  Mr. Taylor and Mr. Sokolovic were opposed. 
 
Mr. Weldon suggested a motion to stipulate in this new 
agreement that Mr. Testani establish residency within one 
year of the beginning of the agreement.    
 
Mr. Taylor said Mr. Weldon should be ashamed of himself.   
 
Mr. Weldon asked about the definition of residency, including 
car registration and voter registration. He said the issue was 



 

 

22 

whether the residency requirement gets carried over to the 
next agreement or not. Ms. Alen suggested having to move 
into Bridgeport by a specific date.  
 
Mr. Taylor said Mr. Weldon knows what he’s doing and 
asked him to cut it out. He said a contract should be drafted 
for review by the board.  He said this was crazy. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic moved to postpone the rest of the discussion 
until Mr. Testani establishes residency in the city of 
Bridgeport. The motion was seconded by Mr. Taylor.  
 
Supt. Testani said he would establish residency by July 1, 
2021. Mr. Weldon asked what the definition of residency 
would be.  Mr. Taylor objected to complicating it.  Mr. 
Weldon said it would make him rent an apartment that he 
doesn’t live in. Mr. Sokolovic said that would add to the 
Bridgeport tax base. 
 
Supt. Testani asked everyone to stop because it was 
embarrassing. He said he would establish a residence by 
July 1st. He suggested discussing the remaining terms of the 
contract in the next couple of months.  He said he would not 
accept the kind of money Mr. Taylor was throwing around, 
but a fair amount is due. 
 
Mr. Weldon said now we’ve bribed him to take up residency.   
 
Mr. Lombard moved to adjourn. The motion was seconded 
by Ms. Brown. 
 
Supt. Testani said he would like to have his contract ratified 
prior to the July 1st deadline. He had he would not renege 
on establishing a residency. He said if that is the trust factor 
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right now, then we have bigger problems than where he lives 
and who is superintendent.  
 
Mr. Sokolovic said he believed the contract doesn’t start until 
the board says it starts.  The superintendent said the 
commitment level towards this administration is not exactly 
one hundred percent. He said there has been a level of 
disrespect. He said it was ridiculous that it all comes down to 
who did what when.  
 
Mr. Taylor said the superintendent was absolutely great, but 
Mr. Weldon did not handle it properly.   
 
There was a dispute about when the motion to adjourn was 
made.   Mr. Taylor said this was unbelievable. Mr. Lombard 
said this was absolutely ridiculous. 
 
Ms. Brown said she was not sure what motion was on the 
floor. 
 
Mr. Benejan said he would support the superintendent if 
board members go after him and he would not be alone. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said there was a motion on the floor to 
postpone.  Mr. Weldon said he did not hear it. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said the motion was to postpone the 
implementation of the contract and further discussion on Mr. 
Testani’s contract until he establishes bona fide residence in 
the city of Bridgeport.   
 
Mr. Weldon said we already voted to extend his contract, 
which could not be changed.  
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Mr. Sokolovic said somebody who voted for it can make a 
motion to reconsider.  
 
Mr. Weldon moved to adjourn. The motion was seconded by 
Mr. Benejan.    
 
The motion was approved by a 7-1 vote.  Voting in favor 
were members Allen, Taylor, Weldon, Lombard, Brown, 
Fabian, and Benejan.  Mr. Sokolovic was opposed. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at about 9:11 p.m. 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
  
John McLeod 
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Thursday, May 6, 2021 
  
MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING OF THE 
BRIDGEPORT BOARD OF EDUCATION, held May 6, 2021, 
by video conference call, Bridgeport, Connecticut. 
  
The meeting was called to order at 6:32 p.m. Present were 
members Chair John Weldon, Vice Chair Bobbi Brown, 
Secretary Joseph Lombard, Sosimo Fabian, Jessica 
Martinez, Albert Benejan. Chris Taylor and Sybil Allen joined 
the meeting subsequently as noted.  
 
Supt. Michael J. Testani was present. 
 
The sole agenda item was discussion and possible action 
concerning adoption of the hearing officer’s recommendation 
regarding Gladys Walker-Jones. 
 
In response to an inquiry, no board members indicated they 
were interested in discussing this beyond what was done on  
May 3rd.   
 
Atty. Susan Nelson and Ms. Walker-Jones were present. 
 
Mr. Weldon noted it was Ms. Walker-Jones’s right to request 
a public meeting, but no board members indicated a desire 
to go into executive session. 
 
Mr. Taylor joined the meeting. 
 
Mr. Weldon said when we last met we gave the opportunity 
to Ms. Walker-Jones to decide if she had an interest in 
simply submitting resignation. 
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Atty. Floyd Dugas of Berchem Moses, representing the 
district, said Atty. Nelson conveyed to him Ms. Walker-Jones 
did not want to take advantage of the ability of resign. Atty. 
Nelson confirmed this and noted her client would apply for 
disability and she had concerns about the effect of 
resignation on the application.  
 
Ms. Martinez asked for a summary of the matter. 
 
Atty. Dugas said the short summary was the superintendent 
initiated a termination proceeding and Ms. Walker-Jones 
requested a hearing bore an independent hearing officer.  
Hearings took place over an extended period of time, the 
hearing officer rendered a decision, including findings of fact 
and a recommendation to terminate. The board must accept 
the findings of fact, but does not have to accept the 
recommendation. He said Ms. Walker-Jones is a principal 
who has been with the district for about twenty years. 
 
Mr. Taylor said the matter was discussed at length last time 
and said he would like to move to terminate. 
 
Ms. Allen joined the meeting. 
 
Mr. Weldon said there are very specific motions that would 
have to be used. 
 
In response to a question, Atty. Dugas said Atty, Nelson is 
with the firm that represents the union; in a technical sense, 
the union is not involved because termination of a certified 
staff member is governed by a statute, not the collective 
bargaining unit.  He said Ms. Walker-Jones had been 
represented by very able counsel throughout the process. 
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Ms. Martinez said she had concerns about great amount of 
absenteeism and its connection to a disability. 
 
In response to a question, Atty. Dugas said the disability 
issue and the absenteeism were tied together. He said the 
inability to show up for work is really the crux of the problem. 
 
Mr. Taylor moved that “the findings, conclusions, 
recommendations and reasoning of the hearing officer, 
Gerald T. Weiner, be and hereby are adopted in toto by the 
Board of Education and that the employment of Gladys 
Walker-Jones be and is hereby terminated effective 
immediately.”  The motion was seconded by Mr. Benejan. 
 
The motion was approved by a 8-0 vote. Voting in favor were 
members Weldon, Brown, Allen, Benejan, Martinez, Taylor, 
Fabian, and Lombard.   
 
Mr. Taylor moved that “the board attorney and the board 
chairman prepare a written decision on behalf of the board 
incorporating the board’s motion to adopt the findings, 
conclusions, recommendations and reasoning of the hearing 
officer.”  The motion was seconded by Mr. Lombard. 
 
The motion was approved by a 8-0 vote.   Voting in favor 
were members Weldon, Brown, Allen, Benejan, Martinez, 
Taylor, Fabian, and Lombard.   
 
Mr. Taylor moved to adjourn the meeting. The motion was 
seconded by Ms. Brown and unanimously approved. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at about  6:47 p.m. 
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Respectfully submitted, 
  
John McLeod 
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Monday, May 10, 2021 
  
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE 
BRIDGEPORT BOARD OF EDUCATION, held May 10, 
2021, by video conference call, Bridgeport, Connecticut. 
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:32 p.m. Present were 
members Chair John Weldon, Vice Chair Bobbi Brown, 
Secretary Joseph Lombard, Albert Benejan, Sosimo Fabian, 
Sybil Allen, and Joseph Sokolovic.   
 
Superintendent Michael J. Testani was present. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
Dasha Spell, a resident of the West End, spoke on the new 
Bassick High. She asked what the timeline would be for 
actually opening the building for students. She said she had 
been to plenty of board meetings where community 
stakeholders and parents haven’t been heard in regards to 
the project. She asked if there would be an open townhall 
meeting. 
 
Tammy Boyle said she was a very active parent in the public 
schools and said she was here to give accurate information 
about a dismantlement of Bridgeport Military Academy(BMA) 
and being combined with the new Bassick High. She said 
she was totally opposed to this. She said she provided 
accurate numbers about BMA students to Mr. Benejan and 
other board members. She said the school’s graduation rate 
showed BMA was one of the highest performing schools. 
She said there was a waiting list to get into the school, but 
the appropriate staffing was not being provided by the 
district.  
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Albert Benejan said he loves Bassick and BMA, but we 
cannot have this situation. He said he was sad. He asked 
why parents, student and staff did not know what was going 
on with the idea of putting BMA into the new Bassick. He 
said BMA should be in its own building because it has done 
amazing work. He added his late niece graduated from BMA 
and was very proud of the school.   
 
APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES:  
 
Ms. Brown moved to adopt the board’s minutes of the 
Regular Meeting of April 26, 2021. The motion was 
seconded by Mr. Benejan and unanimously approved. 
 
CHAIR REPORT: 
 
Mr. Weldon said Patricia Garmella, a retired teacher,  
passed away recently. She graduated from Harding and later 
obtained her teaching degree with night courses, while 
working during the day. In 1971, she began teaching in the 
district.  In 1978, she was one of 1200 district teachers who 
went on strike and she was incarcerated for two weeks. She 
taught as an elementary teacher, and was a math and 
reading specialist, finally retiring from McKinley School as a 
reading specialist in 1992.  The 
 
Mr. Weldon moved that “on May 14th the district’s flags be 
lowered prior to the opening of school and they remain 
lowered at half-staff until the end of the school day.” The 
motion was seconded Dr. Fabian and unanimously 
approved. 
 
There was a moment of silence for Mrs. Garmella. 
 



 

 

3 

Mr. Benejan noted the retirement of district security officer 
Bengy Labrador after 34 years. He asked for a moment of 
silence for the passing of Richard Pezzella, who did lot for 
the schools as a PTSO and PAC leader.   
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS/REFERRALS: 
 
Ms. Brown said the Ad Hoc Districtwide Branding Initiative 
Committee will meet on May 19th. 
 
Dr. Fabian said he hoped to schedule a meeting of the 
Educational Diversity, Equity & Inclusion Committee for May 
19th. He said the diversity numbers he received from the 
district will pleasantly surprise his colleagues. He said he 
hoped there would be a discussion on how to define diversity 
in an already diverse district. 
 
Mr. Weldon said the Facilities Committee met on May 3, and 
the item on the educational specification for Bassick High 
was pushed to the full board. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said the Finance Committee will meet on 
Wednesday. He encouraged all board members to attend, 
particularly because of the discussion on the CARES Act 
funding. 
 
Mr. Weldon said the Governance Committee will meet on 
June 7th to handle items already on its plate. 
 
Mr. Benejan said the Students and Families Committee will 
meet on May 20th. 
 
Mr. Sokolovic said the Teaching & Learning Committee met 
and discussed an upcoming agenda item as well as science 
curriculum and diversity in the curriculum, along with the 
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Aquaculture School and the underuse of the great program 
there by Bridgeport students. There was also a special 
education report.  The next meeting with be on May 17th. 
 
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: 
 
Supt. Testani said Mr. Henry has been given a charge to 
increase the recruitment of Bridgeport students into the 
wonderful program at the Aquaculture School, especially 
from Bassick and Harding.   
 
The superintendent said the district applied for a partnership 
between the state Department of Education and the Teach 
Rock Foundation, led by the musician and actor Steve Van 
Zandt, to promote arts for young people.  Ms. Robinson 
submitted a  competitive application to the state department 
and the district was notified today it was chosen as a 
partnership district.    
 
Supt. Testani said Mathias Lemma, a Blackham School 
second grader in Ms. Rankin’s class, won second place in 
Connecticut’s statistical poster competition for the K-3 
division, which includes a monetary award. The poster will 
be submitted to a national competition. 
 
The superintendent noted a custodian, Adolfo Garcia of 
Madison School, was featured in a recent Connecticut Post 
article. Mr. Garcia was chosen to be a finalist out of 2200 
nominations in a national K-12 custodian award. He was 
nominated by Ms. Tracy Williams, a second-grade teacher at 
Madison who noted Mr. Garcia’s assistance with her medical 
issues.      
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Dr. Fabian thanked the members of the public for presenting 
their views in public comment, which they expressed in a 
professional manner. 
 
Supt. Testani said we are in the final stretch of an extremely 
challenging year. He said he believed mitigation and other 
strategies have been successful. He said he has 
encouraged schools and principals to include fun activities at 
the end of the year. He noted the high school graduations 
will take place on June 16th at Hartford Healthcare 
Amphitheatre.   
 
The superintendent said the Bassick prom was cancelled 
due to a lack of student participation, but there will be a 
replacement event consisting of a senior picnic during 
graduation practice. 
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani said there have 
been discussions around which things have worked and not 
worked during the Covid pandemic. He said this will be 
valuable in planning the next reopening of school. Dr. Fabian 
urged lessons be memorialized for future use because this 
had been a difficult year and full of good and bad 
experiences.   
 
In response to a question about the reopening, the 
superintendent said right now the district is looking at 
providing no remote option for next school year, but there 
are some online learning platforms that could be available in 
extreme situations that would place the onus on the students 
and families. He said the platforms have similarities to those 
used in adult education. He said live streaming of classes is 
no longer going to be an option. He said some students will 
have been out of classroom learning for 15 months.  
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In response to a question about the Bassick prom, Dr. 
Raiola, principal of Bassick, said he was in contact with 
PTSO president Tammy Boyle about this. It was planned to 
have a joint prom with BMA at Seaside Park.  However, the 
number of students responding would not justify the costs. 
He said he and Ms. Soares did extensive communications in 
advance of the prom to reengage the students and urge 
them to attend.  The cost would have been about $20.   
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 
The next item was discussion and possible approval of the 
social studies curriculum renewal with Actively Learn. Chris 
Johnson, co-chair of the social studies committee, said the 
main concept was to create a curriculum that was culturally 
responsive and relevant and engaging for all students. The 
approach is thematically rather than chronologically.   
 
Mr. Johnson said the key is to get students to think and read 
and write like historians, and for this  they have to be able to 
access the curriculum.  He said Actively Learn was 
previously to the board by Dr. Jenkins for ELA.  He said 
Actively Learn will be used to supplement the curriculum the 
teachers are writing right now.  
 
Mr. Johnson said the platform includes interactive videos, 
news articles, text to speech, and translation into a hundred 
different languages. He said material can be differentiated 
down to any student reading level or language. There is 
extensive information available to teachers on how students 
are answering questions.   
 
Mr. Johnson said Actively Learn will be a supplement to the 
curriculum purchase. The goal is to have students engage in 
academic debates and academic discussions. 
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Ms. Brown moved “to approve the social studies curriculum 
renewal as presented by Chris Johnson with Actively Learn.” 
The motion was seconded by Mr. Lombard and unanimously 
approved. 
 
Dr. Fabian said he was wondering as sees advances in 
technology what the district’s expectation was to involve 
librarians in education. The superintendent said he could 
present something at the next board meeting. 
 
In response to a question about the use of sources on 
Actively Learn, Mr. Johnson said he believed he was told 
they try to do their best to meld sources and their staff write 
the majority of the material, trying to be as unbiased as 
possible. He said there are units specifically aimed at 
detecting biases in sources, which is also part of the history 
curriculum. 
 
Supt. Testani said the committee had done a good job on 
making the digital resources be a producer of work and not 
just a word processor or place where you look up an answer. 
He said this would be an important turning point in the social 
studies curriculum.  
 
In response to a question, the superintendent said teachers 
can tell if writings have been plagiarized or not. Mr. Weldon 
noted there is software that can detect plagiarism which is 
used at the college level. The superintendent said this was 
something that could be looked at.  
 
The next agenda item was on a revised educational 
specification for the new Bassick High School. 
 
Supt. Testani said this was discussed at the  
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Facilities Committee. He noted two years ago the Bassick 
High project was signed off on. If the project does not begin 
by July 23, 2021, the funding for it will die on the vine. He 
said after a meeting with the office of school construction, 
the state advised that if the deadline will not be met the 
district should file a backup plan for a new grant application.  
 
The superintendent said the new application would contain 
the anticipated change in enrollment that will account for the 
integration of the Bridgeport Military Academy(BMA) within 
the building. He said BMA students in the new building will 
have the opportunity to participate in athletics, clubs, and 
Bassick programs such as advanced manufacturing and 
other vocational technical programs. He said students at 
BMA have often expressed the desire to have access to 
such things as their school is very different from the usual 
high school experience.  
 
Supt. Testani said the biggest component in the education 
specification is the change of the site. The original plan 
called for the new Bassick to be built on the current Bassick 
site, but it is now proposed for a location on land purchased 
from the University of Bridgeport. The project will be raised 
18 feet by bringing in fill and a sea wall will be incorporated.  
 
In response to a question, the superintendent said   
advanced manufacturing will be continue to be a focus of 
Bassick, along with electrical shop, the building of an aircraft, 
HVAC, carpentry and auto shop.   
 
Larry Schilling of the city’s school construction office said in 
addition to the ed spec, revised enrollment projections need 
to be provided to the state, along with potential increased 
costs. If the legislature approves the fallback application next 
February, the grant would start again. 
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Mr. Weldon described the revised education specification 
more as a fail-safe in the event that construction cannot be 
up and running in the next two months.   
 
Mr. Sokolovic said rolling BMA into Bassick will have a 
disparate impact on our Hispanic population. He said the 
Hispanic population of BMA is 63 percent, whereas the 
Aerospace percentage is 37 percent, which means we’re 
consolidating one school because it’s small yet the other 
school gets to remain separate. 
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani said the parent who 
sent a recent e-mail did not understand that BMA was not 
being dismantled at the end of the year.  He said BMA did 
not need to be in a standalone building to be an interdistrict 
program.  Right now, only 9 percent of the students at BMA 
are from out of district.  He said the Aerospace enrollment is 
not increasing because we cannot exceed the 75/25 percent 
ratio.  He said all the schools at Fairchild Wheeler could all 
be filled with in-district students if the state will waive the 75-
25 ratio for magnet schools. He said, in addition, the 
suburban students have to be white in order to fulfill the 
prescribed racial balance.   
 
Mr. Sokolovic said there is a waiting list for students wanting 
to get into BMA. The superintendent said there are families 
that apply to multiple schools, so the numbers on a waiting 
list are not necessarily students committing. He said if the 
waiting list is that large, why aren’t we pulling from it as soon 
as kids leave?  Last year, about 40 students graduated from 
the school while the size of the class entering 9th grade was 
over 90. He said it’s an Open Choice school, not an 
interdistrict magnet. He added that every year the enrollment 
figures from October to June indicate the school loses 
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students. He said there is not a lack of teachers in BMA; 
class size in the school is lower than in the comprehensive 
high schools.   
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani said the funding 
from the Navy for Junior ROTC will follow the program into 
the new Bassick building. BMA will remain an Open Choice 
building, and with athletics and other programs in the new 
state-of-art Bassick it is hoped to attract more students. 
 
In response to a question, the superintendent said if we have 
to wait until February for an approval, no current BMA 
students will attend the new Bassick due to the length of the 
project. He said parents and students considering attending 
BMA will be provided with information about the new 
location. 
 
Mr. Weldon suggested that the current students and families 
at BMA be given information on the project in order to 
combat misinformation that is floating around and make 
them feel better. The superintendent said a lot of the 
planning came out of roundtable discussions with students 
and their voices were heard loud and clear. He said there 
needed to be presentation to the Bassick and BMA 
community on what the building is  going to look like and the 
included programs. 
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani noted BMA does 
not have sports team or athletic facilities currently. All the 
programs at Bassick will be available to BMA students. He 
said this a win-win situation and this is the one-time shot to 
make the Bassick building larger.   
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In response to a question, Supt, Testani said busing 
students from the current BMA to the new Bassick is not 
realistic.   
 
In response to a question, the superintendent said he is 
looking to approve the project again mostly because the site 
has changed and there is a resilience project apparently 
going on to take place in the South End in the next 18 
months.   
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani said there would be 
a whole floor available to BMA at the new Bassick, including 
the ambulance, a simulator, and forensic equipment. He said 
he understood there were memories and history to BMA, but 
that was also the case at the old Bassick building. He noted 
BMA started at Fairchild Wheeler and then moved.   
 
In response to a question, the superintendent said the 
earliest Bassick and BMA could transition to the new building 
would be three years, but it could be as many  as five years. 
 
Dr. Fabian said we need to demonstrate the requisite 
amount to sensitivity to the alumni and current students and 
parents in order to get buy-in. 
 
Mr. Weldon said a lot of the history of Harding was 
preserved when it was moved, and it should be possible to 
do the same for Bassick and BMA.  He said murals can be 
reproduced if that becomes necessary. 
 
The superintendent said the architects have incorporated the 
history of Bridgeport, the West Side, the South End, and 
Bassick into the design of the new Bassick. 
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Mr. Lombard suggested giving thought to ensuring BMA’s 
order, structure and discipline not get lost when it’s housed 
in Bassick. Supt. Testani said the focus has to be on 
maintaining programs. He noted the medical magnet 
program at Harding dissolved when it was not a priority.  He 
said there is now an attempt to build it up again. 
 
The superintendent said he was trying to combat the idea 
that the only way to success in Bridgeport is athletics.  He 
said he has told staff and coaches that it is our responsibility 
to change that narrative.  
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani there was room in 
the BMA curriculum for the electives that would bd available 
at the new Bassick.  He said BMA students told him they did 
not have access to elective options.   
 
Dr. Raiola said Bassick and BMA switched to a block 
schedule and the graduation requirements increased, so 
there will be opportunities for more electives. He said the 
airplane at Bassick was perfect for BMA students looking 
into the Air Force and the construction classes at Bassick 
would tie into students going into the Army Corps of 
Engineers. 
 
Ms. Brown said she believed in changing the narrative in the 
district on Bassick and help parents understand that a 
certain school is not literally the school-to-prison pipeline.   
 
In response to a question, Supt. Testani said BMA and 
Bassick students will have access to all programs at 
Goodwin College, which will take over at the UB location. He 
said Goodwin College and the district school security will be 
collaborating on safety issues, as well as issues resulting 
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from the age differences between college and high school 
students. 
 
Supt. Testani said Dr. Raiola fully welcomed the ability to 
work with BMA from when the concept was first proposed.  
 
Ms. Allen moved “to approve the revised educational 
specification for Bassick High School as presented by the 
staff.” The motion was seconded by Ms. Brown.    The 
motion was approved by 6-1 vote. Voting in favor were 
members Weldon, Brown, Lombard, Sokolovic, Allen, and 
Fabian  Mr. Benejan was in opposition.  
 
Mr. Benejan said he was in opposition because parents, staff 
and the community did not know about the change in BMA. 
He said the best interests of the parents are that they have 
choices other than charter schools.   
 
Mr. Weldon said there was a contentious meeting a week 
ago. He said he reacted poorly to some remarks that were 
made about himself, the superintendent and the 
superintendent’s predecessor. He said if he offended anyone 
with his demeanor last week, he apologized. He said he 
should not have let unfair things that were said get to him. 
 
Mr. Lombard moved to adjourn the meeting. The motion was 
seconded by Ms. Brown and unanimously approved. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m. 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
  
John McLeod 
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MEMO TO:  Michael Testani, Superintendent of Schools 
FROM:  John Gerrity, Director of Food & Nutrition Services 
DATE:  May 5, 2021 
SUBJECT: Request for Discussion and Possible Action to Solicit Commodity and Commercial 

Food Bids for the 2021-2022 School Year 
 
 
Good Afternoon, 
 
Food and Nutrition Services is requesting discussion and possible action at the next Board of 
Education Contracts Committee meeting on May 27, 2021 and Regular Board meeting on June 
7, 2021 to approve bid solicitation for commercial and commodity food products.  
 
A number of vendors have agreed to maintain bid pricing from 2020-2021. We are requesting 
approval of bid extensions where vendors have agreed to maintain 2020-2021 pricing.  
 
All food items where 2020-2021 bid pricing was not extended will be included in the new 2021-
2022 bids.    
 
New bid pricing will become effective from August 1, 2021 through July 31, 2022. 
 
Please let us know if there are any additional materials or information you may need. 
 
Thank you, 
 
John 
 
 
 
 
 
 

City of Bridgeport, Connecticut 

THOMAS E. CARROLL NUTRITION CENTER 
BOARD OF EDUCATION—FOOD AND NUTRITION SERVICES 

113 Federal Street, Bridgeport, Connecticut   06606-5225 ♦ Telephone 203 275-1200 & 203 275-1201 
Fax:  Office 203 337-0165 & 203 337-0096 ♦ Shipping 203 337-0164 ♦ Kitchen Office 203 337-0147 

John M. Gerrity — Director               E-mail: Nutrition@bridgeportedu.net 
Nichola Hall, MBA— Assistant Director 
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BRIDGEPORT PUBLIC SCHOOLS STAFF MOVEMENTS 
As of MAY 19, 2021 

 
 

I. PROBATIONARY HIRES 
  NAME   SCHOOL  POSITION   EFFECTIVE  

1. CLARISSA BAEZ JOHNSON BILINGUAL K  AUGUST 2021 

2. BAHIEH JABBOURY HARDING TESOL  AUGUST 2021 

3. CLAUDIA CROSS MARIN BILINGUAL  AUGUST 2021 

4. LUCENDIA ISLER CLASSICAL/JOHNSON SOCIAL WORKER  AUGUST 2021 

5. DIANA SANCHEZ TRAVELER SOCIAL WORKER  AUGUST 2021 

 
II.    RETIREMENTS 

  NAME   SCHOOL  POSITION  YEARS of 
SERVICE  

EFFECTIVE  

1. ANITA HICKS MULTIPLE SECURITY GUARD 15 05/21/2021 

2. STEVEN BLUME BASSICK TECH ED (AUTO) 32 06/30/2021 

3. JANE ROSEMAN WALTERSVILLE SPED 22 06/30/2021 

4. MARIA SANTIAGO BATALLA 5TH GRADE 24 06/30/2021 

5. DEBBIE SIMEK BEARDSLEY ELEMENTARY 28 06/30/2021 

6. SHERRY TAKAHASHI HIGH HORIZON SPED 22 06/30/2021 

7. ELLEN TESTA BEARDSLEY ELEMENTARY 21 06/30/2021 

8. LYNNE TODISCO CENTRAL TEACHER OF THE 
DEAF 

37 06/30/2021 

      

III. SEPARATION  
  NAME   SCHOOL  POSITION  EFFECTIVE  REASON  

1. MEGAN KREBS JOHNSON ELEMENTARY 06/30/2021 PERSONAL 
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